
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
June 28, 2002 
 
To:  David Irby 

Vice Dean for Education,  
School of Medicine, UCSF 

 
From:  The School of Medicine Classroom Committee   

Steve Hulley [chair], Tony DeFranco, Kathy Healy,  
Bonnie Maler, Susan Masters, Pete Ralston, Lowell Tong 

 
Re: Immediate steps to address the problems in classroom scheduling 

and suppot 
 
 
This is the first of two reports, proposing rapid urgent solutions to the 
problems in classroom scheduling and technical support that interfere in 
important ways with the quality of the educational experience of our 
students and with the effectiveness of our faculty.  A second report will 
address longer range solutions that involve increasing the number of 
classrooms that are available. 
 
This report is based on 5 meetings of the committee and draws on our own 
experience; on a review of relevant correspondence and reports from the 
past several years; on interviews with key people in the Office of Admission 
and Registrar (OAR) including Cliff Atkisson, Mike Strizich, Jina Shamin, 
and Yung Nguyen; on a site visit to view the classroom scheduling 
computer system; on a meeting with Dorothy Bainton; and on a final 
meeting with Cliff Attkisson and Dorothy Bainton. 
 
The problems in classroom scheduling and support are documented by 
numerous letters over the past several years between SOM teachers, SOM 
deans, Cliff Attkisson and the Chancellor. Here is our analysis: 
 



• There has not been a high level professional registrar with the experience 
and skills needed to organize and manage the situation;  

• The staff assigned to classroom scheduling have been inadequate in 
number, and there has been a high turnover; 

• The staff assigned to classroom support, while more stable and widely 
appreciated for their technical skill and friendliness, have been too few 
in number and at times difficult to reach so that urgent problems in 
starting a class have gone unattended; 

• The software for classroom scheduling is old and inadequate.  The system 
relies on handwritten requests and responses (leading to double 
booking, inappropriate sizing and other errors); is rigid in the large 
amount of advance notice required and in the window that can be 
scheduled (limited to one quarter at a time); has inadequate search 
features; and does not optimize keeping the same room from week to 
week or keeping the pattern from one year as the default for the next; 

• The business model needs review; the recharge revenue (which has 
declined, ironically, as computer projection systems have been installed 
with a commensurate increase in client control) charges individual SOM 
courses for something the institution should provide; most important, 
the current institutional support is inadequate. 

 
 
The SOM Classroom Committee recognizes a number of adverse 
circumstances beyond the control of the OAR that have contributed to the 
classroom problems: 
 
• The number of classrooms is entirely insufficient for the growing demand 

caused by the new curricula that have recently been implemented; 
• Competition for this space between the SOM and other Schools, and 

within the SOM has created a lack of clarity about priorities; 
• The OAR is inadequately funded to address these problems. 
 
The Committee also recognizes that the OAR has tried to correct these 
problems, has been effective in funding and acquiring modern computer 
projector equipment for many of our classrooms as well as the safeguards 
needed to prevent theft, and has prepared thoughtful analyses of campus 
needs for new classrooms.  However, in the decade that it has been 
responsible for classroom scheduling and tech support, the OAR has a 
consistent pattern of not developing the staff or computer systems needed 
to address the problems and growing needs. 
 
 
Accordingly, the SOM Classroom Committee recommends the following:  
 

1. We endorse the analysis and recommendations pertaining to our charge 
that are contained in the April 2, 2002  letter to Associate Vice Chancellor 



Attkisson from Deans Bertolami, Debas, Dracup and Koda-Kimball 
(attachment). 
 

2. We recommend that the Chancellor be asked to undertake and give high 
priority to a major structural upgrade of the OAR which would include: 
 

• The hiring of a high level and experienced registrar.  While strength in 
sophisticated computer technology is a plus, the most important qualities to 
be sought are a successful background in academia and, especially, 
demonstrated managerial competence and  vision.  This person should 
report directly to the Associate Vice Chancellor for Student Academic 
Affairs, and the Search Committee should include a representative from 
each School, e.g., the Directors of Student and Curricular Affairs. 
 

• A revised business model with a considerably enlarged budget, in which 
recharge accounts play a limited role (limited to users who are not part of 
the main UCSF curriculum), and which provides adequate and stable staff  
(e.g., 2 full time classroom schedulers at the AA III level, 4 full time 
technical support staff, and one supervisor at the analyst level) with 
improved mechanisms for accessing staff when they are urgently needed 
and a charge to proactively assure that projection equipment is working at 
the beginning of each day;  
 

• A computer-savvy team charged with the rapid design and implementation 
of a proven modern software program for classroom scheduling that will 
electronically communicate scheduling requests and decisions, have 
adequate search features accessible to users, maximize the ability of a given 
course to use a single room for all its sessions, maximize small group 
flexibility while retaining the scheduling pattern from one year as the 
default for the next, etc.  The proposed new system should be approved by 
the education technology coordinators of the Schools and by an information 
technology expert from the Library.  The system should be on a fast track so 
that the target date to begin functioning would be January 1, 2003. 
 

3. We recommend that the Dean ask each Department to make all conference 
rooms under its purview available for general use (via the scheduling 
system) a minimum of two 2-hour segments per week, at constant times 
each week that are useful to the new curriculum based on a distribution of 
the most needed times created and periodically updated by Ramu 
Naggapan, the SOM Curriculum Coordinator.  This would be a temporary 
measure that would be discontinued within 5 years with the construction of 
adequate classrooms. It could either be done within the SOM, or campus-
wide. 

 
4. We recommend that progress in all of these matters be evaluated by your 

office in six months, and then annually.  As a tool to facilitate this,  it may be 



useful to design a system that would maintain a record of the occurrence of 
problems in classroom scheduling and support. 
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COMMUNICATION FROM THE SCHOOL OF PHARMACY FACULTY 
COUNCIL 
Betty-ann Hoener, PhD, Chair 
 
October 3, 2002 
 
Cliff Attkisson, PhD 
Dean of Graduate Studies 
Associate Vice Chancellor 
MUE 200W 
Box 0244 
 
Dear Dean Attkisson, 
 
The School of Pharmacy Faculty Council would like to thank you for your July 23, 2002 letter regarding 
Student Information Systems and the Office of Admissions and Records. We are very encouraged that 
improvement is being made and look forward to receiving a report on the developments as suggested in 
your letter for distribution in October. 
 
We also would like to invite you to a faculty council meeting to discuss further your progress and how the 
faculty council can assist to achieve the goals outlined in your letter. Our next meetings are Thursday, 
October 17 and Thursday, November 21. Could you attend for 30 minutes between 2:30 and 4:00 PM on 
either date? If these dates are not possible, please suggest other some others that may fit your schedule. 
 
Please feel free to contact me at 476-2543 with any questions you might have. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
SCHOOL OF PHARMACY FACULTY COUNCIL  
Betty-ann Hoener, Chair 
Lisa Kroon, Vice Chair 
Lorie Rice, Secretary 
Brian Alldredge 
Leslie Benet 
Christopher Cullander 
Pamela England 
Stephen Kahl 

Mary Ann Koda-Kimble 
Helene Lipton 
Adara Louis 
Gary McCart 
Candy Tsourounis 
C.C. Wang 
Michael Winter 
Katherine Yang 

 
Cc: Daniel Bikle, Senate Chair 
 Patricia Benner, Committee on Educational Policy Chair 
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COMMUNICATION FROM THE SCHOOL OF PHARMACY FACULTY 
COUNCIL 
Betty-ann Hoener, PhD, Chair 
 
October 3, 2002 
 
J. Michael Bishop, MD 
Chancellor 
513 Parnassus Avenue, S-126 
Box 0402 
 
Dear Chancellor Bishop, 
 
The School of Pharmacy Faculty Council would like to thank you for your August 6, 2002 letter 
regarding Student Information Systems and the Office of Admissions and Records. We are very 
encouraged that progress is being made and look forward to the improvements. We have invited Dean 
Attkisson to a faculty council meeting to share with us his progress and discuss how the faculty council 
can assist in achieving the goals for Student Information Systems and the Office of Admissions and 
Records as outlined in his July 23 letter. 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
SCHOOL OF PHARMACY FACULTY COUNCIL  
Betty-ann Hoener, Chair 
Lisa Kroon, Vice Chair 
Lorie Rice, Secretary 
Brian Alldredge 
Leslie Benet 
Christopher Cullander 
Pamela England 
Stephen Kahl 

Mary Ann Koda-Kimble 
Helene Lipton 
Adara Louis 
Gary McCart 
Candy Tsourounis 
C.C. Wang 
Michael Winter 
Katherine Yang 

 
 
Cc: Daniel Bikle, Senate Chair 
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COMMUNICATION FROM THE SCHOOL OF PHARMACY FACULTY 
COUNCIL 
Betty-ann Hoener, PhD, Chair 
 
October 3, 2002 
 
Cliff Attkisson, PhD 
Dean of Graduate Studies 
Associate Vice Chancellor 
MUE 200W 
Box 0244 
 
Dear Dean Attkisson, 
 
The School of Pharmacy Faculty Council would like to thank you for your July 23, 2002 letter regarding 
Student Information Systems and the Office of Admissions and Records. We are very encouraged that 
improvement is being made and look forward to receiving a report on the developments as suggested in 
your letter for distribution in October. 
 
We also would like to invite you to a faculty council meeting to discuss further your progress and how the 
faculty council can assist to achieve the goals outlined in your letter. Our next meetings are Thursday, 
October 17 and Thursday, November 21. Could you attend for 30 minutes between 2:30 and 4:00 PM on 
either date? If these dates are not possible, please suggest other some others that may fit your schedule. 
 
Please feel free to contact me at 476-2543 with any questions you might have. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
SCHOOL OF PHARMACY FACULTY COUNCIL  
Betty-ann Hoener, Chair 
Lisa Kroon, Vice Chair 
Lorie Rice, Secretary 
Brian Alldredge 
Leslie Benet 
Christopher Cullander 
Pamela England 
Stephen Kahl 

Mary Ann Koda-Kimble 
Helene Lipton 
Adara Louis 
Gary McCart 
Candy Tsourounis 
C.C. Wang 
Michael Winter 
Katherine Yang 

 
Cc: Daniel Bikle, Senate Chair 
 Patricia Benner, Committee on Educational Policy Chair 



October 29,2002

COU.EAGUES IN mE SCHOOLS AND GRADUATE ACADEMIC PROGRAMS

Re: Curricular Scheduling for Winter Quarter 2003

Course scheduling (including fonnal courses, grand rounds, journal clubs, and major
academic lectures) for Winter Quarter 2003 is now underway. The scheduling process
will follow the successful model used for scheduling the current Fall Quarter. This
process involves iterative consultation with the schools and the graduate academic
programs and results in a "best fit" solution given the available general assignment space
and classroom technical resources.

The general scheduling steps now in progress are:

1. Requests for general assignment space were invited during September 2002 and
were due October 11, 2002. Requests have now been received from all sectors of
the campus and are being vetted for completeness, accuracy, and consistency with
prior request patterns from each campus sector. In addition, SAA is giving special
attention to: (a) professional school courses requiring increased access to small
group teaching venues; and, (b) graduate academic courses requiring video
conference services related to the opening of Genentech Hall.

2. A three person SAA work group is now modeling the final schedule with
successive iterations of a "best-fit" to determine how existing resources can
optimally map to the demands for space that have been received. As in the
process that yielded the current Fall Quarter Schedule, the "best-fit" solution will
be discussed provisionally with the schools and the graduate academic programs
to determine acceptability and to generate ideas for improvement. Adjustments
will then be made and further consultations will be sought as needed. The Winter
2003 schedule will then be finalized and published after consultation by
December 10th.

3 Scheduling for classroom and auditorium space at Genentech Hall will be
undertaken collaboratively with a resource at Mission Bay. General assignment
space at Mission Bay will be available for non curricular purposes only after the
Winter Quarter curricular needs are established and scheduled. Curricular needs
will not be displaced for non curricular purposes.

As in the scheduling process for Fall Quarter 2002, the existing resources will not
meet all needs for small group teaching space. Departmental and other campus
space will be required to meet these needs and this scheduling will be undertaken
in a de-centralized manner involving negotiation between those needing space and
the stewards of the space. Significant ambient and technological improvements in
small group general assignment space to be completed by January 1,2003, will

4,



make existing small group space much more attractive and useful to the faculty
and students.

5. During Winter Quarter 2003, at least four venues will be available for video
conference services: S161, N225, N217, and one of the following (an HSW
lecture hall, N729, or N721).1n addition, a small classroom or the equivalent will
be rigged for schedulable academic consultations between faculty and students at
Pamassus and Genentech Hall.

Winter Quarter 2003 scheduling will be undertaken with full adherence to the
principle of "fairness of access" by all campus sectors to available teaching space.
The expected supply of video conference venues at the Parnassus Campus will be
more than sufficient for Winter Quarter demands. Therefore, video conference
requirements for Winter Quarter 2003 are not expected to significantly impact
access to any campus room by any campus sector.

6.

Sincerely,

C ~~t~:.; Dean of Graduate" Studies and

Associate Vice Chancellor for Student Academic Affairs

cc: Chancellor Bishop
Deans
Vice Chancellors
Associate Deans (Academic Affairs)
Associate Deans (Student Affairs)
Graduate Academic Program Directors and Administrators
Professor and SIP Faculty Council Chair Hoener
Directors (Student Affairs)
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COMMUNICATION FROM THE SCHOOL OF PHARMACY FACULTY 
COUNCIL 
Betty-ann Hoener, PhD, Chair 
 
November 15, 2002 
 
Cliff Attkisson, PhD 
Dean of Graduate Studies 
Associate Vice Chancellor 
MUE 200W 
Box 0244 
 
Dear Dean Attkisson: 
 
Thank you for agreeing to attend our Faculty Council meeting on Thursday, November 21 at 3:00 PM to 
discuss your progress on issues related to classroom scheduling and facilities. 
 
We recently distributed two surveys to faculty members and students in the School of Pharmacy regarding 
their experiences with classroom scheduling and facilities. The results are enclosed for your information. I 
would like to point to the significant number of students who have skipped class due to uncomfortable 
classrooms and who have rated an instructor negatively due to difficulties in scheduling rooms for classes. 
In addition, over half of faculty members surveyed responded to problems with double-booking of rooms, 
inadequate assignment of rooms, different rooms assigned to a class, lack of supplies, and loss of class time 
due to facilities problems. 
 
The Faculty Council would like to support your efforts in addressing these concerns and is eager to hear 
from you on how to resolve these issues. 
 
Please feel free to contact me at 476-2543 with any questions you might have. I look forward to our 
meeting next Thursday. 
 
Sincerely, 

 
SCHOOL OF PHARMACY FACULTY COUNCIL  
Betty-ann Hoener, Chair 
Lisa Kroon, Vice Chair 
Lorie Rice, Secretary 
Brian Alldredge 
Leslie Benet 
Christopher Cullander 

Pamela England 
Stephen Kahl 
Mary Ann Koda-Kimble 
Helene Lipton 
Adara Louis 
Gary McCart 



 

  2

Candy Tsourounis 
C.C. Wang 

Michael Winter 
Katherine Yang 

 
 
Cc: Dorothy Bainton, Vice Chancellor-Academic Affairs  

Daniel Bikle, Senate Chair 
 Patrick Fox, Chair, Committee on Academic Freedom 
 Deborah Greenspan, Chair, School of Dentistry Faculty Council 
 Regis Kelly, Executive Vice Chancellor, Research 

Howard Pinderhughes, Chair, School of Nursing Faculty Council 
Patricia Robertson, Chair, School of Medicine Faculty Council 

 
 



11/7/02 

School of Pharmacy Student Survey on Classrooms 
 

YES RESPONSES 
BY YEAR 

NO RESPONSES 
BY YEAR 

UNDECIDED 
RESPONSES BY 

YEAR QUESTION 

1st year  2nd year  3RD  
year 1st year 2nd year 3RD 1st year 2nd year 3RD 

YES 
TOTAL 

NO 
TOTAL 

UNDE-
CIDED 
TOTAL 

1.  The classrooms at 
UCSF facilitate 
learning. 

86 55 32 27 2 21 5 8 4 173 50 17 
2.  I have skipped class 
because the room was 
too crowded or 
uncomfortable. 

17 29 19 100 54 35 1 1 4 65 189 6 

3.  I have rated at least 
one instructor 
negatively because the 
room schedule made 
him/her seem 
disorganized. 

N/A 16 14 N/A 66 43 N/A 2 4 30 109 6 

4.  I wish more 
instructors would teach 
with Power Point 
slides. 

24 44 26 85 34 24 9 6 8 94 143 23 

5.  I wish more 
instructors would teach 
using the chalkboards. 

53 36 16 55 41 35 10 7 7 105 131 24 



  11/7/02 

School of Pharmacy Faculty Survey on Classrooms 
 
In the last year, have you had 
problems with the following: YES NO UNDECIDED 

a. double booking of classrooms 12 16 2 

b. assigned rooms too small for the scheduled 
class 14 14 2 

c. different rooms assigned for each class 
meeting 18 11 1 

d. classrooms lacking necessary 
equipment/supplies 22 6 2 
e. loss of class time due to equipment 
failure/lack of response by classroom support 
personnel 

22 5 3 

f. late notice of room assignments 12 16 2 

g. difficulty in scheduling extra class 
sessions(i.e. exam reviews) 13 12 5 
h. do you have reason to believe that these 
kinds of problems have negatively impacted 
your teaching evaluations? 

12 14 4 

 


